











across the entire government, and individuals barred from entering the United
States.

Covey affirmed that the addition of the new language will satisfy the FTA’s requirements. He
noted that staff has also revised the “Documentation Checklist’ to ensure the additional
requirements are included, which will provide a very thorough “Procurement History”. (The
checklist has also been included as part of Resolution 2012-13). The Procurement Specialist,
or his/her designee, will use the checklist to ensure that all steps have been followed in the
procurement process under State and Federal guidelines.

Board Action:
Doug England moved to adopt Resolution 2012-13, formally amending Link

Transit's Purchasing Policies to include language additions and changes to
Article 4 and Article 7 of the policy; with the understanding that these language
revisions will satisfy the FTA’s current rules requiring a more detailed
procurement history and ensuring that any contractors are not on the FTA’s
debarment or suspension list. Chuck Johnson seconded the motion.

VOTE: All in favor with eleven board members present for this vote.
Motion Carried

Columbia Station Café Lease Agreement :

Nick Covey reported that the current lease with DC Café will expire December 31, 2012. The
current tenants have operated the deli at Columbia Station since April 2001. The owners of the
café, Dan and Carol Straight have indicated their desire to continue operating the café at
Columbia Station and have been in negotiations with Link Transit staff. Covey indicated that
under the current lease agreement, Link Transit receives an average of $450 per month rent or
$5,400 annually. It has been based on a “percentage” rent. The more the café earns the more
the rent increases. Historically, the rent has averaged $450 per month, but is paid in two
checks requiring DC Café to calculate their rent and for Link to wait for the second check.

Covey said that the current café operators have asked for an additional five-year lease with the
same equipment and operating conditions; however, negotiations have focused on switching
from the percentage based rent to a flat rent cost of $500 per month plus lease-hold tax. This
will help simplify the process for all parties. Covey noted that the flat monthly rate of $500
annualizes to $6,000 per year, which is an increase of $600 per year.
Board Action:
Ken Stanton moved to authorize Link Transit’'s General Manager to enter into a
five year lease agreement with DC Café owners Dan and Carol Straight. Chuck
Johnson seconded the motion.

VOTE: All in favor with eleven board members present for this vote.
Motion Carried

8. STAFF REPORTS

E-Bus Report

Capital Facilities Coordinator, Greg Pezoldt said that he was giving this report “straight up with
no sugar added”. Pezoldt stated that unfortunately, since last month (October) when the Board
saw the gamma charging unit operate, the project has not had much movement forward. A
series of mechanical issues have all combined to really slow down the project’s progression.
He noted that E-bus has sent a couple of their technicians to Link Transit to work through the

problems and find a resolve.
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Richard DeRock stated that today the relationship with E-bus is strained. He noted that Link
Transit has not been able to operate the electric trolleys several days over the course of this
past month because the gamma charging units have not been working effectively. DeRock said
that he is planning to fly down and meet with E-Bus management to address the issues Link
Transit has, noting that if the current problems are not resolved and the project is not working
effectively as it has been proposed to function by March 2013; then the second grant will not be
released.

DeRock said that throughout the past two months, with the help of legal counsel, Link Transit
has been presenting its issues to E-bus and E-bus has recognized the problems; however, they
have continued to move very, very slowly to address the issues. DeRock said that E-bus has
been easily distracted by other projects and emerging technologies; instead on focusing on Link
Transit’s project, which is an active ongoing project that is attached to actual dollars and cents.
Even now that Link Transit is billing them for time loss on this project’s timeline, they are still
moving slowly to address the issues and problems that have arisen with the gamma charging
units.

If this project is not completed, and delivery of all components of the project is completed and
functioning as it should, then Link Transit will begin steps towards debarment of E-bus for
federal grant funding. If this should occur, the company will not survive since a majority of their
projects — both past and present have been funded by federal grants. The company’s assets
are currently supported by the personal funds of E-bus’ president and founder. He has assets
that he can tap into when he has needed to do so; however, he seems to be operating the
company as a “hobby"” rather than a true manufacturing business. If changes are not made, the
company’s reputation will be put at risk for other transit systems and agencies to consider
employing E-bus for their business or manufacturing services.

DeRock stated that the grant for Phase 2 will expire in October 2013; however, there is a
possibility to have the grant reprogrammed for another company or project that uses alternative
fuel or energy (including electric battery).

Fuel Risk Management Program Report

Link Transit has been participating in a fuel hedging program for the past seven years and it has
proven to be an effective way to manage the Agency’s fuel budget. The current contract is a
one year agreement, based on gulf coast pricing, at $3.00 per gallon for diesel fuel. Again, fuel
costs have been moderated over the course of the 2012 year with the stability of this fuel hedge.
The current contract expires January 1, 2013, and it includes a clause that will allow a one-year
extension. DeRock noted that the cost of fuel is currently falling and if the trend continues, it
could hit as low as $2.50 per gallon by mid-December; adding that the futures market typically
bottoms out at that point in time. The Fuel Hedge Partners have agreed to begin pricing in
December for the same amount of fuel based at maintaining a $3.00 top cap price; however,
everyone is hopeful of the potential to lock it in at a much lower cost. DeRock said that another
important item that the partners will address will be the proposal to change back to Pacific
Northwest pricing instead of Gulf Coast pricing, which is based on dramatic shifts that have
occurred in the market.

Monthly Financial Report
Nick Covey presented the report of the Agency'’s financial activity through October 2012,

2012 Sales Tax:
¢ October 2012 sales tax (earned in the month of August 2012)  $ 756,031
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¢ Over budgeted amount for the month by 12.5% $ 83,871
¢ YTD Sales Tax Collection $ 4,990,524
¢ YTD budget amount $ 4,807,264
¢ Over YTD budgeted amount by 3.8% $ 183,260
¢ Last years YTD sales tax amount $ 4,870,886
¢ Over last year's YTD sales tax amount by 2.5% $ 119,638
2012 Fares Collected:

¢ Fares collected $ 54,060
¢ YTD fares collected $ 647,889
¢ Over YTD budget by 3% $ 19,455
¢ Over YTD 2011 fares collected by 2% $ 13,129
2012 Operating Budget-to-Actual:

¢ Budget year elapsed = 83% $ 8,337,622
¢ Operating budget spent = 80% $ 8045573
¢ <Over> Under Budgeted Amount $ 292,049

Cash Accounts:
¢ Cash w/Treasurer — 2012 over 2011 $ 604,522
¢ Investments — 2012 over 2011 $ 1,482
¢ Vehicle Reserves - 2012 under 2011 $ (194,339)
¢ Facility/Equipment Reserves - 2012 over 2011 $ 17,262

2012 Capital Expenses:

¢ Paratransit Software (grant reimbursed) $ 29,089
¢ Seal Coating — Verizon Park & Ride $ 2,640
¢ Phone Cradles — New Verizon Phone System $ 11,399
¢ Charging Stations: PUB Transformer $ 38,811

& Meter Connection Fee

Score Cards

Richard DeRock presented the score card report, which provides an overview of the System’s
performance each month, beginning in January 2012. This report is used to measure how the
Agency is meeting the annual performance goals that have been set by the Board through the
annual budgeting process. DeRock noted that ridership has grown by approximately twenty
percent (20%) since the Wenatchee Valley College restarted in September. He indicated that a
combination of factors have made a significant impact on the growing use of Link Transit by
college students, beginning with the changes that the City of Wenatchee made to limit on street
parking, along with the increased cost of fuel for vehicle. Overall, trends are looking positive
and ridership over the past month has been good.

General Manager’s Report
Richard DeRock shared the following information:
e Mission Ridge is prepared to open this coming Friday, the day after Thanksgiving. Link
Transit is prepared to operate the Mission Ridge route should the ski resort's plans come
through.
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e Link Transit has been working with both Verizon and the manufacturer of the cell phone
cradles that are placed inside the bus. DeRock explained that the cell phone system is
designed as a “push to talk” communication system that is used by the coach operators
and the dispatch office. He noted that the new cell phone system is needed because the
former provider, Nextel, is abandoning its cell phone system and structure.
Subsequently, the new paratransit software company, EcolLane, has been moving slowly
on the software upgrade project based on the set back Link Transit has experienced with
the cell phone cradles and Verizon. EcolLane has begun preparing the data tablets that
will be placed in the paratransit vehicles. This data contains the daily paratransit pick-up
schedule for each driver and vehicle.

e The FTA has also granted approval for Link Transit to purchase the six used buses that
the Link Transit Board had approved for purchase from Sound Transit several months
ago. The buses are now being prepared for Link Transit staff to go over to Seattle to
pick the vehicles up and drive them back to Wenatchee. DeRock noted that the reason
that the purchase of the six used buses is so important is the fact that the engines on
several of Link Transit’s old forty-foot buses are beginning to fail. The buses purchased
from Sound Transit will provide some backup, allowing Link Transit to maintain its “Gillig”
vehicles.

e Link Transit has experienced several engine failures with the smaller size “International”
brand buses. The International Bus Company has come out with a new programming
chip which has shown some success in addressing the oil dilution problem with their
engines. Link Transit has had two engines replaced under warranty due to this
particular problem and staff is cautiously hopeful that International has been able to find
a solid resolve to its engine issues.

e In keeping with the tradition that has been carried out for the past several years, during
the month of December Link Transit will once again make the trolleys serving the
downtown business districts of East Wenatchee and Wenatchee fare free. This will be
effective December 1-31, 2012.

e The 2012 federal triennial review brought to light several new federal rules or
interpretations of the rules that will require Link Transit to re-classify or re-categorize
some of its service and fare structures - specific to its trolley fares, and its route deviated
services. Staff has been working to address the issues raised by the triennial review
and as part of that effort Link Transit is preparing begin a public outreach and
involvement program. The purpose for this public process is to share information about
a couple of Link Transit's low performing routes and potential solutions or changes to
those routes. The public outreach will include community meetings in the specific
communities where routes changes are proposed. DeRock said that over the course of
time, staff is planning to develop and put together a revised service plan for the Board to
consider in the summer of 2013, in June or July. He noted that the specific low
performing routes are the Plain-Lake Wenatchee service, and the Cashmere-Lower
Sunnyslope service. The new federal rules also will require Link Transit to change how
the current Chelan to Manson routed service that operates as a “route-deviated” service
(deviations are made for pre-scheduled paratransit pick-ups). The new rules indicated
that route-deviated paratransit service is no longer allowed and such services must be
operated as general public dial-a-ride services instead. Subsequently, Link Transit staff
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wishes to keep the community engaged and informed as particular routing restructures
are developed.

o In December, after the month’s board meeting, a casual reception will be held at Link
Transit for the Board.

9. EXECUTIVE SESSION
Chair Dale Snyder stated that an Executive Session was programmed on the Agenda for the
Board to receive a report on the status of union wage negotiations.

Board Action:
Doug England moved to convene into an executive session for approximately ten
minutes to hear a report on union negotiations. Russell Clark seconded the
motion.

VOTE: All in favor with eleven members present for this vote. Motion Carried

Executive Session began at 4:10 p.m. and ended at 4:15 p.m. Based on discussions held
during the closed session, no action was taken.

10. ADJOURNMENT
All business listed on the Agenda had been addressed and with no further business to conduct,
Chair Dale Snyder adjourned the meeting at 4:16 p.m.
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MaFi{‘A/Iejandra Hadnsen, Clerk of the Board
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TRANSIT

ACCOUNTS PAYABLE WARRANTS

October 1-31, 2012, Warrant # 79546 through # 79710 totaling $573,820.47 (including

voided checks)

APPROVED by the Board of Directors of the Chelan Douglas PTBA d.b.a. Link
Transit at a regular business meeting thereof held on the 20th day of November 2012.
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PAYROLL WARRANTS

October 1-31, 2012 Payroll Period: totaling $301,566.45

NOTE: All Payroll is now “direct deposit”. Any exception will be for
an employee who has made banking changes.
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